Workshop on Affordable Housing with Selectmen Wednesday October 28, 2009 at 7:00 at the Hall
Present: Selectmen: Donna Damon, Mark Dyer, David Hill,  Herb Maine, Chris Rich,; CICA: Mabel Doughty, Beth Howe and Ruth Slagle.  There were also a number of other people.

Herb started the meeting by asking each Selectperson what their goals were for the workshop.  David said he wanted to hear more specifics about the affordable housing project and to decide about the warrant article.  Donna said she wanted to go through the proposal, talk about the definitions in it and see what criteria would be used to select eligible residents.  She also said she had never seen the attachments.  Herb said he wanted to clarify the relationship between CICA and the Town on this project.

Herb asked Beth how she wanted to start.  Beth said she thought it would be useful to give a summary of how CICA had gotten to this proposal, to show that we are a legitimate player.  She explained about the first work on the Cumberland Islands Committee, the CDBG planning grant through Cumberland and housing survey.  How the Islands Committee ended with the passage of secession in 2006.  No Town Government yet.  Islands Committee asked CICA to take over affordable housing issue.  CICA agreed.  Developed a strategic plan (given to each Selectperson).  First project, encouraged by Genesis was purchase of 226 South Road.  A pilot project to learn about rental housing.  Have learned a lot about renting and about what we don’t know about the AH housing market on Chebeague; and have provided affordable rental housing.  This year Island Institute Fellow Mary Terry will be doing more research – interviewing people about demand.  While she does that, we want to begin to develop a specific proposal to build something.  Free land from the Town would help to keep the price of the housing down.

CICA is not asking for the parcel on School House Road – The site evaluation indicates that it is too wet and would be better used for open space.

CICA is asking for the Curit parcel, which was bought with the idea of open space on the shore and affordable housing inland.  CICA has laid out a variety of options but has not chosen one yet:

Land provided to families to build their own houses a la Long Island


House built either with or a la Habitat for Humanity.


Rental apartments or duplex.

Since CICA is asking for Town land we also want to ask for Town participation in working out the options and applying to the state for money.  So one issue is what kind or committee or organization should we have.  And who should retain ownership of the land?  CICA might lease it?

Donna said she wants more communication about affordable housing through the Town.  She suggested that there be a notice in the Calendar about Mary Terry’s research to invite people to be interviewed.  She asked if we were willing to consider other models besides Long Island’s.  Beth said yes.  Donna asked what model would be attractive to a bank to get them to lend money?

She suggested a hybrid committee – Town run with CICA members as well.  Beth said we would be interested in be involved in a joint Town/CICA committee.

Herb asked what CICA might want to do with the land between Town meeting in January and annual Town Meeting – would CICA need to bring in a bulldozer to look at the soil before June.  Beth said she thought not.  Donna said it may be useful to analyze how much gravel there is for the road

[There was a digression here about the ROW.  It runs across the Church property.  However, the ROW was created by Barton Curit at the same time that he sold the other parcel to Jeff Hamilton.  So he created a separate 50’ ROW, not across Jeff’s land, to give access to the shore parcel.  He gave Jeff 50’ extra on the North side of his lot to make up for the ROW on the West side.]
Donna said that a decision about a road must go to the selectmen.  The original idea in buying the parcel was to use the shore part for conservation and the upland for AH.  The road would serve both.

Ken Hamilton said the monuments on the property are gone.  He also said that the land is quite wet.  Donna said that the upland part is not wet.  The Land Trust easement starts where the soils become wet.  Ken also said he didn’t think there would be enough gravel dug out of the building foundations to make a road with.

There were some concerns about how specific the proposal to January Town Meeting would be.  Beth said it would not be very specific.

Donna asked if there would be criteria for eligibility and a transparent process for arriving at them.  She talked about the eligibility criteria for Smalls Brook in Cumberland that gave people points for living in Cumberland, graduating from Greeley and other local things.  She also wanted to make sure that people are involved in developing the criteria.  Beth said that CICA had developed criteria for the rental program and that the meetings on that were open and people who might be eligible were involved.  

Ken Hamilton said he had been talking to some long-time summer people who are afraid that affordable housing would bring poor people from Portland.  I think he said he told them that the Town would be involved in screening applicants.  Donna said it would be better to talk about work force housing.  Mabel said she thought it would be better to use another word than affordable.  Beth said that she thought people would know what it means no matter what the name is.  Donna asked if CICA could give the selectmen the rental income guidelines in a “white paper”.

David said he thought that the word “designate for affordable housing” in the proposal in relation to what the Town would do with the land is too hard.  Donna said that the land had been bought by Cumberland for conservation and for affordable housing and that those were the purposes given when money was raised to buy it.  MBNA had contributed $50,000 for conservation and Beverly had made some $10,000 telephone calls.  The conservation part was paid for and the affordable housing part came to TOCI at secession.  The Curits sold it as a bargain sale for $200,000 versus $275,000.

Herb asked what the structure for partnering between CICA and the Town between now and June should be.  Should there be a Town designee – an employee of the Town?  David said a representative of the selectmen.  Donna asked how the committee would communicate with the Town.  She suggested appointing the CICA committee as a committee of the Town.  Beth objected that CICA has its own identity and would not favor that.  David suggested that there be one selectman on the committee who would report back to the selectmen.  Donna asked what would happen if CICA developed its own criteria for eligibility and the Town representative disagreed.  David said that the selectmen can say they disagree and the project can’t go forward.  
Donna said she thought it would take much longer than to June to develop a housing proposal as detailed as she thinks is needed for Town Meeting.  Herb asked if there was any problem about the deadline slipping.  Beth said that the state program that is designed specifically for islands would probably be ready to have applications by the summer and it would be better if we were ready.

Donna said she wants to see a draft of the organizational structure

David suggested deciding on the representative tonight.

The workshop was closed and the business meeting was opened.  Herb asked for a nomination for the representative from the Selectmen to work with the housing committee.  David made a motion to ask the Town Administrator for language for a warrant article for CICA to proceed to Town Meeting, and to appoint Donna to the Housing Committee.  Donna initially said she couldn’t make any commitment for the time after January, but she was persuaded to serve beyond January.  The motion was passed unanimously.  
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